
Minutes – Monday, August 14th, 2017 at 6:30 
AAHA Monthly Meeting at the Ice Den Warming Room 

Conference Call in Number 712-832-8310 Dial in Access Code is 608-0156 
 

o Call to order  
o Dial in to Conference call if needed – Brian Gallagher on conference line 
o Establish a quorum and identify any directors with proxies – 13 Present, 1 Proxy, 1 conference 

o Marc Fritsche for Tony Radke 
o Introductions  

o Voting members present:  Marc Fritsche, John Allen, Melisa Yubeta, Tait Green, Jim 
Curley, Brad McCaughey, Sherri Koshiol, Evan Gavrilles, Sarah Dennee, Jim Rogers, 
Bruce Urban, Joth Jacobson, Leeor Shtrom 

o Non-Voting present:  Jon Shivener, Adam Mims, Herb Haley, Zach Reese, Bryan 
Eisentraut, Larry Gibson, Rick Carter, Isaelle Simard, Geoff Pashkowski, Donnalee 
Jerome 

o Approval of the agenda 
o Jim Curly / Bruce Urban 

o Approval of last month’s minutes 
o Jim Curly / Bruce Urban 

6:35 pm –Jim Rogers made a motion to move to executive session – 2nd Sarah Dennee 
6:52 pm Sherri Koshiol made a motion to move to regular session – 2nd Bruce Urban  

 
Reports 
 
o President / VP Report – sent electronically 

o RMD Meeting - .25 cents to go towards legal fund from registrations.   
o Treasurers Report – sent electronically 
o AAHA Admin Report – sent electronically 
o AZYHL Report – see President’s Report 

o Scheduling for preseason is complete.  The finances are complete for preseason.  Audits 
will begin for AZYHL rosters.  Charles Knotts has requested that rosters be sent to him as 
soon as possible. 

o Concussion Protocol – discussion regarding the standard form use for parents/ coaches / 
return to play.  Several affiliates and districts have this in place.  

o Motion to approve the use of the new forms and adjust concussion policy to include all 
AZ players – exception to be those that are too young to obtain a baseline on, 
determined by the facility providing the testing.  Sarah – 2nd Jim Curly – All yes – motion 
passed.  

o Background Screening / Safe Sport Report – sent electronically 
o Discussion regarding changing vendors to SportEngine for background screening.  Cost 

will most likely average $60 per person.  It is a minimum of $20 and only covers one 
county.  Cost increases significantly for international and multiple counties.  New vendor 
is not ready to start processing yet.  Current cost is $12/person. 

o Billeting of Players – USA Hockey policy that prior to having billeted players, all adults 
living in the home must have their credentials completed. 

o By-Laws and Policy Report – sent electronically 
o Coaching Report – sent electronically 
o Disciplinary Report – sent electronically 
o Mite Committee Report – Tony Radke has stepped down – hope to have new chair by the end of 

the week. 
o Officiating Report – USA Hockey – sent electronically AHOA – open book sessions scheduled for 

officials and coaches.  Evaluation forms were distributed to all BOD to share with association. 
o Registrars Report – Teams rosters are starting to be submitted.  On August 31st coaches will be 

redlined if not completely credentialed.  Contact Donnalee for any redlines. 
o Social Media Report – NA 



o Tier Committee Report – Tier II State Championships will be held the last weekend of Feb to 
beginning of March.  14U/16U/18U.  Tier I and Girls Tier I and Tier II District tournament will be 
held in Dallas starting March 15th.  For the 18’s there will be one game per day.  More details to 
follow.  

o Arizona Coyotes Report –  
o Player Pass – more information to come by email.   
o Blue lines buddies program.  Once slot available for each game.  Associations are going 

to get that for their night.  Per purchase remaining if you choose.  Then it will go to the 
public on Monday.  6-16 with a proficient level of skating. 

o NHL Industry growth fund – granted 4 out of the 5 applied approximately 901K per year – 
Girls hockey 3 step program for girls 12 and under.  Will begin in January.  Teamed up 
with HS hockey for extra ice time and universal jerseys.  Teamed up with elementary and 
middle schools.  Rink renovation program up to 40K per year.  Grant to AAHA 20K for the 
next 3 years to support Mite Jamborees, etc.  Announcing press releases between now 
and November. 

 
Old Business 

 
o Non-Members with USA Hockey Registration Numbers – tabled for now 
o Policy Review and Discussion:  Candidates for the executive committee should be submitted in 

August for election in September. 
o Motion to approve Melissa Yubeta, 2nd Marc Fritsche - passed 

o VOSHA request for allowance of out of state player to Non-Tier team 
o See President’s Report 
o Scott Kichline – from Las Vegas on behalf of his son, Dexter Kichline.  Intention not to 

relocate to Phoenix, AZ.  Was offered an out of state tournament position only by the 
Bobcats.  Practice with team however would not play local.  Signed letter, paid fees, 
ordered gear.  Committed with other families to lease a house so that the players can 
stay in the house while they are in town for practice.  VOSHA estimates approximately 5 
out of state tournaments.   

o Motion to approve request Bruce Urban – Jim Rogers 2nd –11 no, 4 yes – motion failed to 
pass 

 
 
New Business  

 
o Adult Committee – Adam Mims  

o Reached out to members.  Will receive feedback, discuss adult clinics at each rink.  
Communicate match penalty suspensions, budget any other items that they would like to 
discuss. 

o October Meeting move to 2nd instead of the 9th to avoid holiday 
 

Future State AAHA Board Meetings at the Ice Den in the Warming Room 
 

o Monday, September  11th, 2017 – Annual Meeting – Seat 2017-2018 BOD – Elect EC 
(VP/Treasurer/Secretary)  

o Monday, September 11th, 2017 
 
Adjourned – Jim Curley, 2nd Bruce Urban 

 
 



AUGUST PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 
I HOPE YOUR SUMMER IS GOING WELL 
 

A. A LOT OF MY TIME THIS MONTH HAS BEEN WITH AAHA’S HOUSE/REC 
LEAGUE AZYHL. THE COMMITTEE IS COMING TOGETHER NICELY, THERE ARE 
MEMBERS ALONG WITH CHARLES KNOTTS THAT HAVE STEPPED UP TO PUT THE 
LABOR DAY TOURNAMENT TOGETHER.  AT THIS TIME THE SCHEDULE IS ON THE 
WEBSITE AND FINANCES ARE IN THEIR COMPLETION PHASE. 
 
B.  ONE OF THE AGENDA ITEMS FOR THE AUGUST MEETING IS THE EXCEPTION 
FOR A NEVADA PLAYER. I FEEL IT IS NECESSARY TO GIVE SOME BACKGROUND 
ON THIS SUBJECT. THIS SUMMER I HAVE HAD THREE SEPARATE NEVADA 
FAMLIES CONTACT ME TO PLAY IN ARIZONA AT THE 12U LEVEL. ALL THREE I 
HAVE EXPLAINED THE POLICY THAT AAHA HAS IN PLACE (SEE BELOW). TWO OF 
THE THREE FAMILIES UNDERSTOOD AAHA’S POSITION AND SAID THEY WOULD 
SEE US NEXT YEAR. THE THIRD IS THE KICHLINE FAMILY, WHO WORKED WITH 
THE VEGAS KNIGHTS AND THE VOSHA BOBCATS TO PLAY FOR THE BOBCATS 
PART TIME.THEIR PROPOSAL IS ATTACHED TO THE AGENDA. 

7. 10.9  House/Rec teams shall be community based teams. No billeted or Out-
of-State players shall be rostered on a House/Rec team.  

1. 10.9.1  For purposes of this Article, an Out-of-State Player is any 
player who, at the time of roster submission, does not have an 

immediate family member who is domiciled in Arizona and lists Arizona 
as their permanent address. An immediate family member is defined 
as (1) a natural or adoptive Parent or Grandparent, (b) an older sibling 

or (c) a Guardian appointed due to the death or incapacity of a Parent. 
A player who meets the requirements of this subsection shall be 

treated as an In- State Player.  
2. 10.9.2  A player who has reached the age of eighteen (18) years and 

who otherwise would be an Out-of-State Player under 10.9.1 will be 
treated as an Out-of-State Player notwithstanding any assertion that 
said player is of the age of majority.  

3. 10.9.3  In any case where a player’s address, as submitted on a 
House/Rec Roster, is different than that of the immediate family 

member domiciled in Arizona through which the player claims to be an 
In-State Player, the AAHA Board of Directors is authorized and 

directed to conduct such investigations as may be necessary to 
determine whether treating the player as an In-State Player is 
consistent with the purposes of this Article.  



4. 10.9.4  Exception for House/Rec Out-of-State players: 

If a player does not have a USA Hockey registered House/Rec team in 
his/her State, or does not live within 250 driving miles of a USA Hockey 
registered House/Rec program in their home State, then said player may 

petition the AAHA Board of Directors to participate on an Arizona Member 
Association House/Rec team. Such petition shall include the age division for 

the upcoming season, address of the family’s domicile or permanent 
residence, level of team from prior season, written confirmation from State of 
residency’s USA Hockey Affiliate that there is no USA Hockey registered 

House/Rec program at the player’s age division for which said player could 
play, and the name/address of the Member Association, along with the level 

of team to which said player is requesting to be rostered.  
5. 10.9.5  The AAHA Board of Directors shall have the final decision and 

authority in determining whether a player sought to be rostered on a 
House/Rec Team is an Out-of-State Player.  

 
 
C.  THE EC HAS SUGGESTED THAT WE PUT TOGETHER A MISSION STATEMENT 
HERE IS THE FIRST ADDITION. PLEASE READ AND ADVISE. 
 
The Arizona Amateur Hockey Association is a sanctioned affiliate of  
USA Hockey. The Association’s purpose is to develop ice hockey skills and 
encourage sportsmanship between all players for the betterment of their 
physical and social well-being. Using a volunteer workforce, the Association 
oversees the activities of thousands of members including amateur hockey 
players, coaches, and officials. 
 
 D.  IF YOUR ASSOCIATION IS REPLACING THEIR CURRENT DIRECTOR, I WOULD 
REQUEST A LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE ASSOCIATION THAT THE 
FOLLOWING POLICIES WERE FOLLOWED IN THAT DIRECTORS ELECTION. 
 

 

Section 5.02 Nomination and Election of Directors. 
Each approved Member Organization that qualifies for a voting Director as 
determined by Section 5.01 shall hold an AAHA approved noticed democratic 

election for their Registered Member to fill that number of positions. The election 
shall be held prior to September 15 but at least two weeks after ballots are 
provided to Registered Members. These elections shall conform to the following 

rules: 

1. (a)  Announcement of Candidates. A slate of candidates must be announced in 
writing to the membership at least two weeks prior to the election. 



2. (b)  Election. The candidates for Directors shall be elected as Directors in 

descending order according to the number of votes received by each candidate. If 
there is a tie in the number of votes received between two or more candidates, the 
voting shall continue among only those who are tied until the tie is broken and the 

Director position has been filled. 
3. (c)  Manner of Casting Votes. Each vote is cast by Registered Members. Written 

ballots signed by the Registered Members or electronically cast ballots must be 
presented so that a verifiable count of the votes cast can occur as requested by this 

Board. 
4. (d)  Voting Eligibility. If the Members elect their AAHA representative, then each 

Registered Member registered with USA Hockey, Inc. through a Member 
Organization shall be eligible to vote for the Director of that organization, but shall 
not be eligible to vote for any Director to be elected from any other Organization. 
Each Registered Member shall have one vote.   

I LOOK FORWARD TO THE 2017/18 SEASON TO BE FUN AND A GROWING 
EXPERIENCE. 
 
 
COMMUNICATION ELIMINATES HESITATION AND DUPLICATION 



AAHA BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING – AUGUST 14, 2017 

SAFESPORT REMINDERS AND LATEST INFORMATION: 

Just to let you know about the changes that will be coming to the SafeSport Training this 
fall.  The change comes as the program shifts from the U.S. Olympic Committee to the U.S. 
Center for SafeSport.  As part of the transition, there will be some changes that will impact both 
first-time users as well as existing members.  The switchover date to the new platform is 
expected to take place September 18.  Once that happens, members will need to create a new 
account on the new training platform and complete the new training with updated content (3 
approximately 30 minute courses) if they still need this requirement for the 2017-18 
season.  FYI – creating a new account was the better alternative than having a blackout period 
with no access to training.   

The National office will be sending out email correspondence in the next few days to those that 
are currently eligible for the refresher course letting them know they need to complete it 
BEFORE September 18.  Additionally, they will be sending an email to all members regarding 
the change and to let members know that if they need a copy of their certificate, they will need 
to print/save a copy BEFORE September 18.  SafeSport Training (and Refresher training) will 
still be valid for two seasons. 

Example:  If a person completed the Refresher course for this 2017-18 season, they would 
have a valid certificate for 2017-18 and 2018-19 seasons.  For 2019-20 season the person will 
have to complete the 3 new updated training courses (valid for two seasons) before again being 
eligible to take a new refresher course (in the works). 

Again, once the change is made to the new platform September 18, members who need to 
complete any training will have to complete the full SafeSport Training with 3 new 
courses.  Once they have instructions for the new training site, the National Office will send that 
out as well. 

Current SafeSport Refresher Training it is located on the same page as the SafeSport training, 
just under the tab titled "SafeSport Refresher".  Here is a link 
though:  http://www.usahockey.com/page/show/2696852-safesport-refresher-course-training 

Now, with that being said, since some of you may still have your training 'technically' still valid 
through the end of this August – you may get a message that the training is 'completed'.  If you 
so - do the following: 
  
To complete the SafeSport Refresher course, sign in by clicking here 
http://training.teamusa.org/accounts/signin and entering your email address/username and 
password.     
  
If not automatically directed to the Refresher course, you can still go to the STORE tab (second 
tab from left near top), add SafeSport Refresher Course to bag, checkout (free), activate and 
launch course to complete this requirement. 

See attached ‘flyer’ from USAH regarding the upcoming changes to the SafeSport Training. 

http://www.usahockey.com/page/show/2696852-safesport-refresher-course-training
http://training.teamusa.org/accounts/signin


BACKGROUND SCREENING 

Reminder, that background screenings will be expiring on August 31, 2017 for those who had 
the screening completed for the 2015-2016 season.  Please check the AAHA web site for the 
year your screening is scheduled to expire.  Please do not submit another screening application 
merely because you have switched associations – the screenings provided are good for any 
and all associations within the AAHA affiliate.  

Since June 1, 2017 there have been a total of 25 ‘duplicate’ applications submitted for 
screening.  These are applicants whose screening is not set to expire during this coming season 
(2017-2018). 

 

 SUMMARY SUSPENSIONS PURSUANT TO USAH Bylaw 10.D(3)(a) 

Attached is a copy of Sample Letter which has been modified to include the jurisdiction of the 
U.S. Center for SafeSport (“USCSS”).  Areas within the letter that would need specific 
information to address the rationale for the issuance of the letter are high-lighted. 

 

Participation reminders – prior to anyone participating in any USAH activity that person 
must have completed and cleared the background screening and have completed the 
SafeSport training. 



On behalf of VOSHA, I am requesting an exception to allow an out of state player—Dexter Kichline—the opportunity to 

play for the Bobcats in the 2017-2018 season.  Under these circumstances, an exception is warranted.  It is good for 

Dexter, Arizona hockey, and the Bobcats. 

Dexter is an '05, and an extremely solid player.  Last year he played for a AA team in Las Vegas.  Dexter’s coach and the 

director of Knight’s hockey believe that it is in Dexter’s best interest for his  development to play AAA hockey.  The 

problem, however, is that there is no AAA hockey in Las Vegas.  To that end, Dexter and his family have chosen Arizona 

and the Bobcats to continue his development as a player and a young man.  An exception is appropriate in this case for 

many reasons. 

First, it is in Dexter’s best interest.  If he cannot play in Arizona, he likely won’t be able to play AAA hockey.  The only 

person that hurts is Dexter.  Attached are letters from his family and previous coaches explaining the situation, his 

ability, strong work ethic, and great attitude.  

Second, it is good for Arizona Hockey and the Bobcats.  The Bobcats (and the Coyotes) are competing against other AAA 

programs on a national level.  Developing the most competitive hockey programs possible is good for our Arizona 

players.  It will bring more attention to Arizona skaters on the national level, and bring them more opportunities. 

If, however, we do not continue to develop our programs, we will be less competitive and may lose our Arizona elite 

players to programs across the country.  Indeed, the Bobcats have lost a few good players to play in California, 

Minnesota, Colorado and Illinois, and I am aware that the Coyotes have lost a few to Colorado. 

But the problem does not stop there.  If we do not allow certain elite out of state skaters--who's home state does not 

have AAA hockey--to play in Arizona, they will go somewhere else.  And that will undoubtedly hurt Arizona's chances of 

having them play when they are ready for the Tier 1 level.  They will develop the strong relationships in other out of 

state programs—like California—and stay there to continue their Tier 1 career. 

Third, having Dexter play in Arizona will help the development of other Arizona youth hockey players.  He is a talented 

player, and having another talented player for an Arizona skater to compete against—in practice and in games—raises 

the level of competition and will make all involved better.  

That said, all things being equal, the Bobcats will always give priority to an Arizona player.  But if an out of state kid is 

special, and has no other opportunity to play AAA hockey, it is our job to give him that opportunity.  Again, we are 100% 

behind Arizona players.  But there will always be that one or two players that do not have the chance to play at the AAA 

level, whose families want them to play in Arizona, and would make a team special to compete on a national level 

showcasing the program and Arizona hockey well. 

Fourth, this could help Las Vegas hockey grow.  Dexter will also play with his Nevada team.  He will return to Las Vegas 

with the experience of playing AAA hockey.  He will bring that experience back to his teammates and raise the level of 

hockey in his hometown.  And when the number of skaters, skill, and talent increases in Las Vegas, the programs there 

will start to do more to compete and keep players in-state. 

We are therefore requesting an exception for Dexter because it is the right thing to do for the him, the Bobcats, and 

Arizona hockey.  Please let me know if there are any questions or if I can assist you in any other way. 

Sincerely, 

Ken Frakes 

VOSHA President 

 

 













August 2017 

AAHA Admin Report 

 

Charlie, AZYHL Administrator, and I are working together on the AZYHL rosters and audit of players 

submitted by teams to players registered with an online commitment.   

Please submit your rosters with the requested information to Charlie, especially the 10U and 12U teams. 

Tucson does not have ANY online commitment letters created at this time.  I need your teams and you 

will need to have your players register ASAP. 

Please remember to submit your reports a minimum of 10 days prior when possible. 

 

 

 



Bylaw and Policy Committee Report 

August 2017 AAHA Meeting 

 

Prepared By:  Sherri Koshiol 

Date:  August 6, 2017 

 

COMPLETED:  Policy revisions to 13.2.4 and 13.3.3 (approved at the July meeting) were updated in the 

policy manual and the new manual was uploaded to the AAHA website. 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 

NEW PROPOSAL:  Proposed changes to the Policy Manual pertaining to Executive Committee officer 

nominating process is outlined as follows.  This has been discussed at the previous two meetings.  To-

date, we did not receive any comments from any of the Directors.   

The points outlined below will be incorporated into the existing Section 20.0 Board Operating Policies 

of the current Policy Manual. 

1. Candidates for the Executive Committee officer positions must be nominated by seated 

Directors or may self-declare by submitting a declaration of intent and a platform statement in 

writing to the Secretary on or before August 25th. 

A. Eligibility of Candidates: 

 i. All candidates must reside in the State of Arizona. 

ii. A candidate for the office of President must be a member of AAHA in good 

standing.  The proposed nominee must have accumulated during the past five 

years, two distinct years of experience as a member of the board of directors, or 

on any of AAHA's standing committees, or accumulated the necessary 

experience deemed appropriate by the nominations committee. 

iii. A candidate for the office of Vice-President, Secretary and Treasurer must be a 

member of AAHA in good standing.  The proposed nominee must have 

accumulated during the past five years, one distinct year of experience as a 

member of the board of directors, or on any of AAHA's standing committees, or 

accumulated the necessary experience deemed appropriate by the nominations 

committee.  

2. Biographies of all nominees will be compiled by the Board Secretary and submitted to all 

currently seated and proposed/incoming Directors 1 week in advance of the Annual meeting for 

their review. 

3. Nominees may choose to address the Board at the Annual Meeting. 

4. Write-in candidates will not be permitted. 

5. Following the installation of Board of Directors at the annual meeting a written ballot vote shall 

be taken for the new officers in the following order President, Vice President, Treasurer, 

Secretary. Specific voting procedures are outlined by the AAHA Bylaws. 

 

*Note:  Our existing bylaws outline that No proxy voting is allowed at Special meetings or the Annual 

meeting.  Voting for officers takes place at the Annual Meeting; therefore, any AAHA member 

organization director not present at the Annual Meeting cannot designate a proxy for the purposes of 

voting for 2017-18 EC Officers. 



Coaching Report 8/14/17 

 

All clinics have been posted online and coaches are able to register. 

 

The level 1 scheduled for Sept 16th will likely be moved to Sept 10th at the Gila River Arena. 

 

The Flagstaff 1 and 3 will be solidified and will likely be held on Dec 3rd. 

 

We are entertaining a request for a level 1 in Tucson. TBA. 

 

This past weekend’s level 4 was well attended with over 80 coaches. There was a lot of positive 

feedback from participants and District personnel. Shane Doan was the featured speaker and 

discussed special teams. 

 

As a reminder, this year, coaches need to have their Age Module complete in addition to their 

SafeSport and Background check prior to getting on the ice. 

 

Thank you 

 

Larry Gibson 

AZ CEP 

































August 2017 USA Hockey Referee Report 
 
All seminars for the 2017-18 have been scheduled and are posted in the USA Hockey database. Advertisement on the 
seminars has been posted to Facebook by AHOA. Available seats will be closely monitored to determine if an additional 
seminar should be added in late-October or early-November. Based on registration history an additional seminar should 
not be necessary. 
 
Respectfully, 
Bryan D. Eisentraut 
Arizona Supervisor of Officials 
USA Hockey 
 
 
 

Date Location Level Seats Offered Seats Available 

13-Aug Peoria 2 60 50 

13-Aug Peoria 3 45 37 

20-Aug Gilbert 1 60 27 

9-Sep Scottsdale 1 30 23 

9-Sep Scottsdale 2 30 23 

9-Sep Scottsdale 3 45 31 

10-Sep Flagstaff 1 & 2 & 3 30 29 

1-Oct Tucson 1 & 2 & 3 30 30 

1-Oct Tempe 4 20 15 

 



Discipline Report 

August 2017 

 

The Discipline Committee met on Monday July 24, 2017.  There was one match penalty 

scheduled for a hearing.  

 

An adult player from the Arcadia Adult League was assessed a match penalty under USA Hockey 

rule 601(f3), behaving in any manner that is critically detrimental to the game.  The player 

appeared before the Discipline Committee and provided an opportunity to make a statement.  

 

After listening to the statement and speaking with one of the officials, the Committee 

unanimously agreed that the following suspension be assessed. 

 

1. The player is suspended from participating in any USA Hockey sanctioned adult hockey 

league through August 11, 2017. 

2. From August 11, 2017 through August 11, 2018 he will be placed on a one year 

probation. 

 

The player was provided the information on appeal should he choose to do so. 

 

 

This concludes my report for August 2017 

 

Respectfully, 

Bruce Urban 

Discipline Committee Chair 



 

 

 
 
Dear USA Hockey Member, 
 
As you know, the USA Hockey SafeSport Program includes required training for all USA Hockey 
coaches, officials, managers and volunteers with regular, routine or frequent access to or 
supervision over youth participants. As in previous seasons, these individuals will be required to 
have completed the training prior to that person’s participation (on ice or off ice) in a USA Hockey 
program. 
 
In prior years, the SafeSport Training has been offered through the US Olympic Committee training 
platform. With the opening of the U.S. Center for SafeSport (the “Center”), the SafeSport training will 
soon move to a new platform operated by the Center, and this email is to let you know about the 
transition and how it will affect both first-time users as well as existing USA Hockey members. 

 The switchover date to the new platform is expected to take place between September 18 and 
October 2. After the transition date, anyone taking SafeSport training will need to create a new 
account on the new training platform.  

 After the transition date, the “refresher” training program will not be available. So, if you are 
eligible to take the shorter SafeSport Refresher training (which is approximately 35 minutes 
long), you should complete that training BEFORE September 18th, after which your training 
will be valid for another two seasons.  

 After the transition date, the new training will have a different format and content. Anyone 
needing to complete SafeSport Training after the transition date will need to complete the full 
course, which will be approximately 90 minutes long. Once completed, the new SafeSport 
Training will be good for two seasons and members will then again be eligible for the new 
refresher module.  

 Members who need a copy of their SafeSport Training or SafeSport Refresher Certificates should 
do so BEFORE September 18. 

 
We hope you understand the importance of the training and to helping you be aware of how to 
maximize our participants’ safety. 
 
Thank you for your diligence in helping make our sport as safe as possible! 



Sample Notice of Summary Suspension 

  , 2017 
 
 
[Name and Address of Party] 
 
 
Re: Notice of Summary Suspension Under USA Hockey Bylaw 10.D(3)(a) 
 
Dear    : 
 
This letter serves as notice that you have been suspended from all participation in any 
USA Hockey sanctioned activity within the jurisdiction of [name of party imposing 
suspension].  The suspension is imposed pursuant to the Summary Suspension 
provisions of USA Hockey Bylaw 10.D.(3)(a) as a result of allegations that you have 
violated [identify the USA Hockey or Affiliate Policies e.g., physical or sexual abuse] as set 
forth in the Annual Guide of USA Hockey.  You are alleged to have [describe facts that are 
alleged to have occurred]. At this point, you are suspended indefinitely pending further 
notice [or, a time period or other scope of suspension descriptions may be included].   
 
[For suspensions related to a sexual abuse or misconduct, add the following language:] 
Summary Suspensions issued in relation to allegations of sexual abuse or misconduct 
are subject to the jurisdiction of the U.S. Center for SafeSport (“USCSS”). Accordingly, 
this suspension shall be subject to modification or may be superseded by the USCSS 
upon the USCSS exercising jurisdiction over the matter and making a determination 
related to your eligibility pending the USCSS investigation and adjudication process. 
 
You have a right to request a hearing to contest this suspension.  To request a hearing, 
you must provide written notice to the undersigned within seven (7) days of your 
receipt of this notice.  Your failure to request a hearing within seven (7) days of this 
notice will waive your right to a hearing and the suspension imposed hereby shall stand.  
[if a criminal investigation is ongoing or charges are pending, then it is appropriate to advise that 
“in light of the ongoing legal proceedings, the [Disciplinary Authority] understands that you 
may not be able to participate in an administrative hearing, therefore, [Disciplinary Authority] is 
staying the time by which you must submit a request for a hearing until 7 days following the 
conclusion of the legal proceedings.”]  If a hearing is requested, the hearing will be held 
pursuant to the provisions of USA Hockey Bylaw 10.C., a Hearing Committee will be 
appointed, and the Hearing Committee will notify you of the time, place and other 
details regarding the hearing.  If a hearing is held, you will have a right to appeal any 
determination pursuant to USA Hockey Bylaw 10.E. 
 
Please feel free to contact me if you have questions regarding any of the foregoing. 

Best regards, 
 
[Organization Imposing Suspension] 
 
 
   , [Title of Officer] 
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